COTTONWOOD HEIGHTS HISTORIC COMMITTEE MEETING 
WEDNESDAY, May 11, 2022, 5:30 P.M. Held at CH City Hall 

ATTENDANCE:
Members:	Beverly Beckstead, Don Cannon, Jerry Christensen (via Zoom), Gayle Conger, Jessica Despain, Jim Kichas, Ken Verdoia (via Zoom), Carol Woodside
Staff:       	Ellen Birrell, City Council Representative (via Zoom), Ann Eatchel, Culture Mgr., Caroline Whitmore, Culture Coordinator 

WELCOME/CALL TO ORDER
	Jim welcomed the group (both physical and virtual attendance) and called the meeting to order.
  
MINUTES APPROVAL  
The April 13, 2022, Meeting Minutes were unanimously approved by motion and second. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
	None

COUNCIL & CITY UPDATE

	Ann Eatchel began the discussion by saying Tim Tingey has asked her to determine a few possible dates for the Spring Walk.  She is also working on the Mori Monument which will be discussed later in the meeting.  She reported one application has been received for membership on the Historic Committee, and interviews are being arranged.  Ellen Birrell said there was not much to report on the City Council.  However, she said she would be happy to respond to questions.  There being none, Jim moved the discussion forward by presenting some updates of things we need to look forward to in July.

DISCUSSION ITEMS
  
Butlerville Days 
 	Exhibit.  This year our conceptual thoughts about the exhibit will be a launch of our Digital Archives Project and our Aerial Maps.  We will be taking some of the core items from the digital archives and creating exhibit panels on which people can use their smart phones to go directly to information in the archives.  We will have a combination of this process with the Aerial Maps.  These maps have been a real success in the past, as people enjoy seeing CH City “grow up” through these aerial views.  Jim went on to say we are in a bit of a time crunch and need to start now to lock down some of these ideas.  

Jim has met with Ann to do planning and set deadlines for BVD.  They think we need to aim for early June to get our signage and anything we want together.  Another thing we need to do is set up assignments for at least two people to staff the booth, one person to engage people, and the other person to sell books. We can do this through email.  The length of time the booth is in operation was also discussed (Thursday, Friday, Saturday or just Friday, Saturday).  It was mentioned that attendance always spikes if the weather cooperates, and the decision was made to leave it at two days, Friday/Saturday.  The aerial maps were discussed as to location, reprinting, having a uniform size for all, and mounting them on foam core or heavy board and hanging them.  Also, they need to be laminated and have a written explanation affixed to each map in case there is no person around to explain them.  Gayle reminded the group that she has the originals of the aerial maps.

A question was asked if information about the new high school will be included in our display.  Since the school will mount their own display, it was suggested that we include new high school images in our digital display and perhaps Jerry will take the lead.  We need to bear in mind the end of the school year coming soon, and we are accelerating our display, while the high school is decelerating any display.  Jim reminded us that making assignments will be easy but pulling a team together to develop these panel exhibits and the language and images we want to use is a big task.   Don, Ken, Jessica and Jerry are already working on this topic, and Jim invited any other committee member to help if they would like.  Don needs some flyers to give people for the car display, and Ann will help with these.  There being no further discussion, Jim moved us to the next topic.

Spring Walk 
Organization.  Tim has asked Ann to give him some dates for the walk and he will get back with the Council to see what date will work for them.  This will be the best way to move forward.  The walk takes about 1-1/2 hours to complete, and Gayle will be the Guide. Her availability is open.  Jim will set up a process to set dates.  Discussion ensued about the walk being part of BVD or some other time.  Depending on the number of walkers, we may have to do two walks, one for the Council and one for the Public.  It will be a repeat of last year’s popular walk organized by Ronna Kohn from Parks & Trails Committee and Gayle Conger from Historic Committee.  Gayle narrated the history along last year’s walk, and it was very well received.  Gayle said she would be available to act as guide again.  

Setting Dates and Discussion.  Two walks will take place.  The first walk will be for the Historic Committee and the public, and it will be held Thursday evening July 28, 2022.  When to invite the Council was discussed, as we must be careful to comply with the “Open Meetings Act” when organizing a get together.  Gayle asked if it would be possible to do the walk on two days, one being in the morning?  The answer was yes.  A circular walk vs. an out-and-back walk was discussed.  CH City will supply any equipment needed, parking is an issue which must be worked out, and it was decided 20 persons/walk is an ideal number.  Advertising for this event will be in the BVD Program, CH Newsletter, and on CH social media sites.  Social Media ads regarding the walks should begin July 1.  No pre-registration is needed.   It was decided the Spring Walk will be a BVD Walk this year.  Ann, Gayle, and Ronna will coordinate in this event planning.

Veterans Monument.
Jim reminded the group at our last meeting it was decided we were to do our homework and come up with ideas/discussion regarding the Veteran’s Monument.  Jerry and Don were going to continue looking at something more elaborate and structured near the tennis courts.  Don reported that he and Jerry got shut down.  Their idea was to have schools participate as a project in community involvement and were told the schools already had fund raisers underway and could not participate this year.  Our group felt this would be a longer-term project that we keep on our radar for a future time.  The decision was to go with the City Hall Plaza Option.

City Hall Plaza Option.  Ken was asked to explore options for an alternate plan for a Veteran’s Memorial that might be appropriate for inclusion in the City Hall Plaza.  He distributed a handout describing the options that might be most appropriate.   He explained this handout combined ideas from the entire group, which have been discussed in previous meetings.  A smaller footprint was suggested, as it would be easier to work with, and we could keep cost at a minimum.  One of the simplest concepts for the marker that the group liked, was an attractive 4’x2’x2’ black granite memorial, engraved with a 30-word message, delivered, and installed and priced at between $3,000 - $5,000.  The comment was made that lower pricing might be found.

Thirty Word Message.  To aid Committee members in understanding the limitations created by thirty engraved words, Ken offered an example to show the field of engraving on the standard monument face.  He emphasized this is not necessarily the recommended text.  

REMEMBER THOSE WHO SERVE

As you pause before the flags of our city, our state,
And our nation…please remember those who 
Have defended our freedoms.

We honor their service and sacrifice.

Placement Discussion.  The placement of this monument will be entirely up to CH City.  Ken’s vision is that it be placed in City Hall Plaza in front of the Flags, so when people are reading the plaque, they are also honoring the Flags.  Our message needs to be simple and inclusive.  Jim commented this could be a very celebratory moment, especially if we unveil this around Veterans Day in November.  Also, when combined with the Mori Marker and the Art Sculpture Roundabout Project, it puts three Historic Committee recommendations being considered in one calendar year. 

Final Decision.  We were reminded that CH City will make the final decision regarding the Veterans Monument, which will honor all CH veterans who have served through the years.   Currently, the city is just asking for our ideas and Ken’s handout is an answer to that request.  

Vote.  The following vote is to confirm that we also want to proceed with this project if CH City decides to go ahead with it.  Submission of alternate language is welcomed and using already established contacts might enable better pricing. 

By motion and second the Historic Committee unanimously voted to take the 
Veterans Monument Project to CH City for consideration.  

Jim thanked Don, Jerry, and Ken for their work on this topic and moved the discussion on to the Budget.

Budget 
Discussion.  It is proposed that we start to think about a budget projection for our committee that we take to Tim Tingey for consideration.  Generally, in the past couple of years our budget has been about $7,000 for the work we need to do.  Jim suggests one item to include is an extension of our Preservica Starter License which will cost about $2,500.  This would keep our digital archives around for another year so we can continue to build upon it.  Funding is also needed for our exhibit panels, digital storage for video, publicity, name tags for the committee, funds to increase our Social Media presence (such as targeted ads in Facebook which amplify the algorithm, so it gets out to more people).  

The group was asked to forward ideas to Jim, so he and Ann can work on refining our budget.

WORKING GROUP UPDATES

Committee Archives. 

 Jim was not able to put time in on the archives, but thanks to Gayle and Carol, progress was made.  Jim visited Gayle in her home and secured the records that she and Carol had organized.  The records will be included as the backbone of our larger information collection at City Hall.  Jim hopes to spend future time with our records stored at City Hall.

Historical Preservation.  Gayle reported that due to an injury, our consultant, Korral, was unable to complete the project she was working on for us in the timeframe she expected.  However, she will have a report to us by the June 30 deadline.  Ken reminded us this is important, as this project is tied to the grant money we have received.  Gayle asked the question if Korral is not able to get her report to us by June, so we can get her paid in June, can we put her payment aside?  Ann will work with Gayle on this issue.

Oral Histories.  Ken reported we found the newest generation of MacBook Pro has changed all inputs for ingesting video.  What used to be a simple insertion of an SD card is no longer simple.  And we discovered our portable storage drives no longer interface with this new iteration of the MacBook Pro.  So, we had to buy an adaptor, which Ken bought for his personal use, but he will use for the committee’s business.  The present technological hurdles have been overcome, but Ken anticipates there will be more to overcome in the future.

The Oral History Process.

Initial  Process.  Ken reported when we created the Oral History program several years ago, we set up some very general parameters.  We started by interviewing exiting city officials, Mayor Kelvyn Cullimore and Mayor Mike Peterson.  These interviews were an hour in length and very insightful.  We have the printed transcripts, video, and audio recordings of each. 
 
Round Two will be interviewing three prominent people who have lived in the area for a significant time and have been “Keepers of the Pre-CH Experience.”  Those people are Beverly, Gayle, and Carol.  Each one of them, as very young girls, grew up in the area at different times.  So, they bring the vernacular of what this community was like before the advent of I215, and BHS, what it was like to attend Jordan HS and ride the bus to and from each day.  They bring this first-person experience as well as Beverly’s long history with BHS and Carol and Gayle’s experience in documenting the history of the people of this area.  
They tell wonderful stories, and this is the “Citizen Voice” we want to start putting in this form.  

Round Three.  Ken sincerely wants to start not making this his idea of people to interview, but obtain nominations from the community, suggesting people that we should capture.  It doesn’t have to be 50 years ago, because what we are living right now is becoming history and will be fascinating to another generation.  An example is Don mentioned he had information about his grandfather who lived through the huge snow slide in BC Canyon.  He was very descriptive of how they handled that awful situation.  
Ken reminded us we do have oral history that was recorded before in audio.  These have got to be identified, upgraded to a newer technology, and then be transcribed.  We are still working our way through the process to enable access on demand.  When we are done, Ken has said this to the City Council, we will be one of five communities our size in the nation that has a digital history archive online with a full oral history component.  Very rare!  The comment was made that the members of our CH Historic Committee are very devoted, knowledgeable and commited to the task of preserving the history of our community.  People today do not understand how agrarian-based our economy was in previous days, so preserving this information is precious.  Compliments came to the group from Ellen.

Before closing the meeting. 

Thank You Jerry.  Jim asked if there were any more comments to be made.  Beverly gave a heartfelt Thank You to Jerry for being a wonderful journalist.  We would not have known about Don Chapman’s passing if he hadn’t written about it.  Also, we wouldn’t have known about Penny Peterson retiring from BHS.  Thanks to him for keeping us informed!

	Book Sales.  Ann reported no books have been sold from City Hall this month.  The sales kind of goes in waves, she said. She didn’t know if any had been sold online.

	Saving the Old Mill.  Don brought up the Old Mill.  He personally thinks our committee should be kept up to date on the situation, as it is a historical building, and we have concern for its preservation.  The building does have National Preservation Status, which gives it some safeguards.   After discussion, it was decided that since the Old Mill is privately owned, all we can do is vocalize our desire for preservation.  

Following adjournment, the group was invited to meet outside at the Flag Poles and see the spot being suggested to place the Veterans Plaque.

ADJOURN:  There being no further business, by motion and second, the meeting adjourned at 6:30 pm.

NEXT MEETING:  Wednesday June 8, 2022 - 5:30 p.m. at City Hall.    
